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Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees
Finance and Audit Committee Meeting
December 15, 2014
	Committee Chair Mr. John S. Szuch was present with members Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh and Mr. Jeffrey C. Cole.  Trustee Sharon Speyer also attended the meeting. Community member Mr. William Horst was absent; University Council Representative Dr. Kristen Keith was present. Others attending the meeting were Mr. John Barrett, Mr. Thomas Biggs, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Dr. Cameron Cruickshank, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Mr. David Cutri, Mr. Bryan Dadey, Dr. Johnnie Early, Mr. Ronald Goedde, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Mr. David Morlock, Dr. Nagi Naganathan, Mr. Godfrey Ovwigho, Ms. Patricia Peterson, Mr. Vern Snyder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Jon Strunk, Ms. Jovita Thomas-Williams, and Ms. Rhonda Wingfield.  

	ATTENDANCE

	The meeting was called to order at 3:15 p.m. by Trustee Szuch in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Conference room.  

	CALL TO ORDER

	Mr. Szuch requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the October 6, 2014 Finance and Audit Committee meeting and accept them as written.  The motion was received by Trustee Cavanaugh, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee.  

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	Mr. Bryan Dadey, Associate VP of Finance, provided the Committee with information on the FY15 first quarter financial results.  Each Trustee received the FY15 Quarterly Financial Report as of September 30, 2014 prior to the meeting for their review. Mr. Dadey reported that net patient revenue is trending ahead of the prior year and ahead of budget.  Increases have been experienced in surgical volumes and emergency department revenue.  Student tuition and fees are below prior year and budget due to a decline in enrollment.  The auxiliary enterprises have increased from the prior year and are ahead of budget due to improved occupancy in the residence halls.  State Share of Instruction (SSI) has increased over the prior year and is consistent with budget assumptions. Grants and contracts revenues are below prior years as the first quarter is trending lower for grant expenditures and indirect cost recovery.  Investment income has lagged the past two years due to market performance and a one-time dividend paid to UT Physicians (UTP) from a joint venture. The combined income statement now includes UTP.  Operating expenses overall are up 3%.  Mr. Dadey discussed Senate Bill 6 ratios for FY10 through FY14.  He also shared the FY14 SB6 ratios for four-year public institutions in Ohio, which positions UT in the middle.  


	FY15 FIRST QUARTER FINANCIAL RESULTS



	The Committee decided to defer this presentation to a future meeting when all Trustees could be in attendance.
	FY11 TO FY15 FINANCIAL PICTURE AND FY16 TO FY20 FORECASTS



	Mr. David Morlock, Executive VP Finance and Administration/CEO UTMC, provided a presentation for a supplemental capital budgeting request.  He began by providing information about UT capital spending versus the higher education industry; identifying that UT spending on physical plant lags the industry and that the same picture exists if only looking at UTMC.  The UT physical plant is older than the industry and UT’s current pace of funding will cause the University to fall further behind.  He explained a conundrum that exists with investment of capital assets at UT --- Cash from operations and state capital appropriations are insufficient to properly re-invest in the capital assets of the University.  To properly fund depreciation, the University would need to use institutional reserves or debt and this is not sustainable over the long term.  Mr. Morlock discussed the FY15 capital budget allocation for the academic and hospital portions.  He reported that UT liquidity lags the industry and the same picture exists only looking at UTMC.  The University cannot accomplish its Academic and Clinical missions on capital spending from operations and statement appropriations of only $19.9 million (FY15 budget).  Not properly investing in our plant will accelerate a downward spiral that will drive patients, physicians, students, faculty and staff away from the institution. While diligent efforts are underway to increase capital funding, the hospital and university must continue to run.  Mr. Morlock recommended that $28.7 million of supplemental capital funding be approved, with actual spending to happen over the next three fiscal years.  This total amount would reduce cash on hand by 12 days, if no other management action is taken over that three year period. A list of projects over the next three years that this capital request would cover was outlined and discussed with the Committee.  
After much discussion, Trustee Szuch requested a motion to forward the supplemental capital budget request to the Consent Agenda at the February 9, 2015 Board meeting.  A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh, and approved by the Committee.


	SUPPLEMENTAL CAPITAL BUDGETING REQUEST


	Mr. Bryan Dadey was invited to provide the Committee with information about the E-Commerce Solution:  TouchNet Contract.  Mr. Dadey explained that the purpose for the Request for Proposals (RFP) process for the University’s E-Commerce provider was to improve performance (currently provided by CashNet).  He identified the TouchNet Contract benefits as:
· Improves the student and customer experience through enhanced functionality for installment payment plans, e-statements, the mobile marketplace, and mobile communications.

· Ellucian Partner (current ERP system) has better system integration.

· Replaces other hardware and software being used that is not adequately meeting Payment Card Industry (PCI) compliance standards.

Costs for the new TouchNet contract were discussed with the Committee and its funding which is included in the current year budget.  Mr. Dadey reported that one-time fees and an additional annual fee would be covered by contingency funds.

A motion for forwarding the E-Commerce Solution: TouchNet Contract to the Consent Agenda at the February 9, 2015 Board meeting was requested by Mr. Szuch.  The motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh and approved by the Committee.  


	E-COMMERCE SOLUTION: TOUCHNET CONTRACT



	Mr. John Barrett, Interim Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs, discussed the proposed revisions to the Seelio contract.  Mr.  Barrett provided a positive product overview of this web-based personal portfolio which showcases student work and accomplishments.  Seelio is partnering with UT to create the world’s most prepared students through Student Lifecycle Portfolios.  Mr. Barrett identified reasons how Seelio helps to enhance learning. He shared faculty and student experience using Seelio.  The current contract with Seelio was reviewed with the Committee and reasons were provided for restructuring the contract.  Proposed  terms were explained to the Committee.  The Committee requested that Mr. Barrett go back to Seelio to negotiate a flat fee; therefore, Mr. Szuch requested a motion to forward the proposed Seelio Contract revision to the Consent Agenda at the Board's February 9 meeting with the caveat that Provost Barrett negotiates a flat fee structure instead of a declining balance.  A motion for forwarding was received by Trustee Cavanaugh, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee provided the requested changes to the contract are negotiated.


	PROPOSED SEELIO CONTRACT REVISION



	Mr. David Cutri, Director of Internal Audit and Chief Compliance Officer, presented the Committee with an IA and Compliance status update.  Mr. Cutri reported that, of the 24 projects on the approved Internal Audit and Compliance Plan, 6 projects have been completed, 8 projects are in the draft report stage, and 14 projects are to be initiated.  Recent audit and compliance projects were discussed. The UT Internal Audit and Compliance Department follows up on the status of corrective actions on all high impact and medium impact recommendations from its reports.  Mr. Cutri shared with the Committee that this is accomplished with a follow-up audit several months after the initial audit and following up on individual recommendations shortly after their due date.  A follow-up audit report will be issued when corrective actions have not been implemented.  Mr. Cutri is also developing a process for a centralized and coordinated reporting of compliance activities across the University, including both the academic and clinical enterprises.  These efforts will be a led by an employee in Mr. Cutri’s organization to be appointed at a later date.  This person will be charged with developing regular summary reporting to the Finance and Audit Committee and regularly collaborating with important University stakeholders such as the VP and General Counsel and the Associate VP HRTD.

	INTERNAL

AUDIT STATUS AND COMPLIANCE UPDATE 



	Mr. Vern Snyder, VP for Institutional Advancement, presented the following naming opportunities for the Larimer Athletic Complex.  These naming opportunities have offered $100,000 or more per naming request:
· The George P. Hotz Defensive Lineman’s  Meeting Room

· The Sullivan Walk of Champions

· The Ron Vail Coaches Office Suite and Legends Lounge

· The Dave and Sue Bissonette Main Lobby Atrium

· The John and Jane Day Offensive staff Conference Room

· The George and Corrine Joseph Wall of Champions

· The Hal and Susan Fetterman Defensive Staff Conference Room

· The Jim and Barbara Poure Second Floor Reception Area

· The Al Thigpen Players’ Lounge

· The Fischer Tool & Die Corporation Team Meeting Room

Mr. Snyder thanked Mr. Michael O’Brien, VP/Athletic Director; Mr. David Nottke, Sr. Associate Athletic Director for Athletics Development; and, Mr. Daniel Stong, Major Gifts Officer COBI, for their assistance in securing these gifts.  Mr. Szuch requested a motion to forward these requests to the Consent Agenda at the February 9, 2015 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cavanaugh, seconded by Trustee Cole, and approved by the Committee. 


	NAMING OPPORTUNITIES



	The Committee members received information on investment performance and received copies of the UT and UT Foundation Composite Performance Review Report and the UT Foundation Asset Allocation Report for the period ending October 31, 2014.

	INFORMATION ATTACHMENTS



	With no further business before the Committee, Trustee Szuch adjourned the meeting at 3:45 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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